Friends of Cherry Orchard Park

Annual General Meeting 2013

Chairman’s Report

First of all can I thank the committee and the members for being so supportive this year.  

Also – I don’t know what we would do without Richard Bond from the Woodlands and Open Spaces Team and Heather Meggison,  the Senior Environmental Assistant.  They both give up their time and expertise to support the Friends.  Thank you.  We would also like to say thank you to Geoff who retired recently and we look forward to welcoming back Helen Galley who returns to her post as Assistant Open Spaces Officer when her maternity leave ends later this month.

Moving on to the events that took place last year.

Shortly after last year’s AGM a memorial race took place in the park.  We didn’t know much about it at the time but were glad to hear that over 200 people successfully ran 5 kilometres, much of it through the park. The race was in memory of Kirste Bowman. Kirste, who regularly trained in the park, sadly died 18 months ago of breast cancer.  She completed 23marathons while receiving treatment, raising over £50,000 for breast cancer charities.  Her friends want to honour her by continuing her work and we want to support that.  We’ll be in the park cheering the runners on their way on Sunday 28th July.  You’ll receive more details later, and we want you ALL there to give the loudest cheers. (We have entry forms and information here if you want it.)

Apple Day

Our big event last year was Apple Day when we celebrated the planting of the Guardian Tree, a cherry tree naturally, in the traditional Orchard. It was our first community event and it was nearly washed out by the weather.  But we weren’t deterred and despite wind and rain we had a wonderful day.  

We were very well supported by Friends and visitors to the park and even some representatives of Rochford District Council.  We’d like to thank the Rochford Hundred Vintage Tractor and Engine Club for bringing some of their tractors and engines to the event and also the many others who came to make the day go with a swing.  In particular the Yardarm Folk Orchestra, James Berryman, musician and singer, Essex Beekeepers and  Jim’s Joints BBQ. There were cream teas and apple pie  -  see what you missed all those of you who stayed indoors!  It was brilliant and this year will be even better.  A little early for an ‘official’ apple day but we hope the 29th September will give us better weather.  We’ll be looking for help erecting the marquees and running traditional fair side shows – hoopla, hook a duck, splat the rat.  We want you all to enter a scarecrow – the competition was tough last year and the winners were splendid.  More schools are entering this year so if you can offer some help come and give us your name at the end of the meeting.  

Don’t forget to save your old jeans, jackets, hats and pillowcases for the scarecrows. .  We can collect them if necessary, come and talk to us at the end if you can help or have any ideas.

After a long wet and cold winter we welcomed Spring with a Friends walk in the park.  Two experts accompanied us to answer questions and tell us about the landscape, its history and the flora and fauna.  The sun shone and we were peeling off coats and jackets by the end of the walk.  About 40 people joined us on a very pleasant morning culminating in a scientific experiment on the edge of the bluebell woods at Gusted Hall.  That evening the experiment was duplicated on Country File – and we could all feel very smug because we knew all about it.    The next walk is on August 18th and will be a Wildlife Walk starting in the Cherry Orchard Car Park.

On June 9th we were invited to take the trailer down to Sutton Hall for the Old Tyme Farming and Craft Fayre organised by Rochford Hundred Vintage Tractor and Engine Club.  Lots of people came and spoke to us about the park and several families joined the Friends.  Another cold June Day but it was very interesting and the display of tractors and engines was impressive!  We look forward to seeing lots of them at Apple Day this year.

Our first Hands On session in the park was organised by Richard Bond of the Woodlands and Open Spaces Team. Volunteers cleared an area of scrub around a rare insect habitat.  The work paid off almost immediately – a young slow worm came out to bask in the sunshine.  A fitting thank you for all the hard work.  Photos will go on the website tomorrow.

We hope that volunteers will be helping to construct another hibernaculum at the next Hands On session. That’s a home for reptiles that have been displaced by local building work.  The first three built are already showing signs of being successfully occupied.

I’d like to move on now to our relationship with RDC. The wheels of local government turn exceeding slow!  

Last year we reported that we were pleased to be consulted on the Byelaws for the Rochford District.  This year we can report that we have again been involved in the second stage of consultation.  All members have had the opportunity to comment and responses were forwarded to RDC, for which we were thanked.  The Draft Byelaws are now with the Government Department for Communities and Local Government.  They are querying every full stop and comma but we hope to have the Byelaws in place by the end of the year. 

A big change recently has been the restructuring of the workforce at RDC and re- allocation of portfolios to Councillors.   This means that our very good friends Heather Meggison and Richard Bond are now working harder than ever and we have a new Portfolio Holder for the Environment.  This is Councillor Keith Gordon who attended our most recent committee meeting.  Councillor Gordon told us that the park is very close to his heart as it is within his Ward, Rochford.  Well now we will see if the Cllr puts his money where his mouth is!  We were able to raise several matters with him.

The lake has been a source of various problems for some time now.  Our very first AGM focussed on the dangerous litter left behind by irresponsible fishermen and there have been problems with camping and other anti-social activities.  The flattening of much of the planting in the conservation end of the lake, caused by fishermen camping on the wrong side of the fence, and the severe erosion of the banks, caused by wind, dogs, fishermen and campers has become an increasingly serious problem.

We are pleased to be able to tell you that RDC are now looking at the possibility of returning the lake to its original purposes – a wildlife habitat.  This would entail lowering the water level in the lake and possibly creating low lying wetlands that would encourage reed growth, a wider variety of wild life and discourage camping The committee were very pleased to receive this news.  Several alternatives are being studied and costed at the moment and as soon as there is any concrete information we will let you know.  In the meantime we are able to let you have copies of the current options that are being considered.  These will be available at the end of the meeting and Marcus Hotten, Open Spaces Manager for RDC looks forward to hearing our views.

With regard to New England Wood members have been registering their concern and the committee have on several occasions asked RDC to take action with regard  to the lack of management of this Ancient Woodland.  It has been more than twenty years since the wood was coppiced and flooding over the last two years has caused the loss of some trees and large areas of woodland where nothing is growing.  The good news is that at our recent committee meeting it was agreed to clear the ditches on the perimeter of the wood to help the flooding situation.  This should be carried out in the next few weeks.  We will be chasing RDC to make sure this happens.

Now I’m going to tell you about the Pet Memorial Garden.  I can’t begin to tell you how angry this has made me.  The total lack of consultation which should have taken place, even according to RDC paperwork - the enormous sum of money considered for this project in the present economic climate and when so much more needs to be done in the park to bring the basic infrastructure up to scratch - the apparent lack of any kind of business plan that would show us that this scheme will indeed make money – and it was agreed ‘democratically’ by the full Council!   We have to accept it, but it’s very hard.

I suppose we should be thankful for small mercies.  Our new portfolio holder for the environment Cllr Gordon, is calling a halt to the spending now.  £8,000 has already been spent fencing a six and a half acre plot for the memorial garden and planting native hedging along the fence. He is suggesting a smaller memorial  area within that site with a memorial wall for plaques.  The remainder of the site will become a wildflower meadow and butterfly sanctuary.  This is not really what a country park is about – diversity should be throughout the park not artificially organised in one corner.  However – we now have little choice.  We do have the chance to comment on this new plan however and I hope all members have done so by emailing our secretary, responding on our Facebook page or completing the short survey on the website.  If you haven’t done so yet you can do so quickly and easily this evening.

Nearly there! Now   -  The Damn Dead Circus

We heard about this music festival just in time to make a protest on behalf of the park and park users.  It will be situated in a field adjacent to the park and right next to the bridleway – horse riders beware over the August Bank Holiday.  The Festival will last for two days.  There will be live music until late at night, alcohol will be on sale, camping will be catered for on the site and there will be tickets for 1000 plus 200 extra for bands, organisers etc.  A final night after the show party is planned.

We attended the appeal against the Licence being issued.  The festival organisers were represented by their Barrister. They were extremely professional and demonstrated that they had covered every health and safety issue.

We on the other hand could produce no actual evidence of problems at last year’s smaller festival despite local traffic and noise problems.  There were no photographs and NO complaints were made to either Southend or Rochford Council at the time.  Our worries of what might happen this year as far as the park is concerned were dismissed as conjecture and it was pointed out several times that no Rochford councillors had objected.  We found out later that most of them didn’t know about it!

While we have every sympathy with the residents whose homes are so close to the festival site, we will be concentrating our attention on the park over the August bank holiday to measure the effect that any overspill from the festival has on the bank holiday experience for park users.  We anticipate that social media might encourage young people to come to the park, bring their own drinks and tents and enjoy the festival for free.  Unfortunately the park doesn’t have facilities to cope with that sort of thing – there are no toilets for one thing!  Safety could be an issue as access to the park will be limited for emergency services and as it is a bank holiday we have been advised that all extra police services will be at the seafront.  So we shall have to wait and see – and hope that all the health and safety precautions being taken by the organisers will also protect the park.

And in the future  -  

· We will carry on supporting the development of this valuable open space as a Country Park with a wide diversity of landscape, flora and fauna.  

· We will do our best to ensure that the views of the park users are considered by RDC before grand plans are made. 

· We will do our best for the families, runners, dog walkers, cyclists, horse riders who use the park.  

· We will do what we can to educate, inform and involve the local community.  

· We will keep our members informed through email, the website and now on Facebook too.  

· We will continue to post information to those people not on line.
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